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Regional Overview 
Rains continue to pound much of region 

According to the Climate Prediction Center’s Africa Hazards Outlook for 11-17 October, 
during the preceding seven days, moderate rain (10-50 mm) was observed across 
Sudan, South Sudan and localized areas in Somalia, and western/eastern Ethiopia. 
Rains during the last seven days were generally below-average in eastern Africa. 
However, isolated areas in southern Somalia and eastern Ethiopia recorded heavy rains. 
Torrential localized rain showers have caused flooding in the Hiran region of Somalia in 
past weeks. Over the past 30 days, rains have been moderately above-average (10-50 
mm) in central and southern Ethiopia and Somalia. In contrast, below-average rains (10-
50 mm) have been observed in the Afar region of Ethiopia, Sudan and South Sudan. For 
the next week, moderate to heavy rains (>30 mm) are forecast across much of Somalia 
and southern Ethiopia, increasing the risk for localized river and flash flooding. Above-
average, heavy rains (>50 mm) also are expected in the Lake Victoria region, elevating 
flooding risks. Elsewhere, little to no rain is expected in central and northern Ethiopia and 
Sudan. Moderate to heavy rain (>25 mm) is forecast across South Sudan, which is 
already reeling from massive flooding. 

Great Lakes Region – Crisis Unabated 
Conflict among armed groups and widespread tensions continue across North Kivu 
Province of eastern Democratic Republic of the Congo (DRC), leading to a steady rise in 
violations against civilians, along with new waves of displacement and extensive 
humanitarian needs across the province. Humanitarian needs remain high across all 
sectors, and aid organizations are continuing their response activities for internally 
displaced people (IDPs) and the vulnerable communities hosting them, as well as IDPs in 
31 camps and 20 spontaneous sites across the province. In spite of severe access 
constraints and recurrent attacks against humanitarians, aid organizations have since 
mid-September distributed non-food items to tens of thousands of IDPs, carried out food 
and seedling distributions, provided water and sanitation to the displaced, and assisted 
more than 3,300 vulnerable children for the new school year, among other projects. As 
part of a country-wide assessment of the most urgent priorities for the response across 
DRC, North Kivu has emerged as one of the provinces facing a stark funding shortfall: 
US$9.9 million is required to cover the life-saving emergency needs of 274,000 
vulnerable people across North Kivu over the next three months, out of a total gap of $31 
million for 2 million people across DRC. Among the priority zones of intervention across 
North Kivu, the humanitarian community has identified five priority areas facing the most 
critical funding gaps: Kalembe-Bibwe-Mpati-Mweso (Masisi Territory); Rubaya-Kinigi-
Luke-Katoyi-Remeka-Ngungu (Masisi Territory); Mugunga-Sake-Bweremana (Masisi 
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Territory); Kayna-Luofu-Miriki (Lubero Territory); and Kanyaruchinya (Nyiragongo 
Territory). 
 
Renewed clashes between rebel groups have led to increasingly high numbers of 
protection incidents in North Kivu over recent weeks, ranging from sexual violence to 
infringements on freedom and property rights. In recent weeks the reported violations 
have been mostly attributed to members of various armed groups (collectively around 
33%) and to unidentified armed men (around 30%), while around 25% have been 
attributed to Congolese military (FARDC). An Amnesty International delegation has 
recently returned from eastern DRC, where delegates documented cases of rape, 
summary killings, forced recruitment of civilians including children, looting and illegal 
taxation by different armed groups. Amnesty called on the Congolese Government to 
“take urgent steps to stop the violence in the east of the country and hold to account all 
who have committed human rights abuses. 

UN Secretary-General Ban Ki-moon said he remained deeply concerned over the security 

and humanitarian situations in eastern DRC, and called for “continued and sustained 

high-level dialogue” to bring peace to the region. In a message to the Summit of the 

International Conference on the Great Lakes Region (ICGLR) held on 8 October in 

Kampala, Uganda, he condemned violence and serious human rights violations against 

civilians by armed entities in eastern DRC, adding that the abuses should be thoroughly 

investigated.  

[For more on the humanitarian situation in North Kivu, including detailed information on 
sectoral response activities, see OCHA Situation Report No. 7] 

 
Over 260,000 people have been displaced in North Kivu in the past several months, while 
nearly 70,000 additional Congolese have crossed into Rwanda (about 20,000) and 
Uganda (about 48,000). 
 
In Uganda, an inter-agency assessment mission visited several border districts aimed at 
putting in place a contingency plan for a refugee influx with a worst-case scenario of an 
additional 150,000 refugees. The mission conducted comprehensive meeting with the 
district officials to get their views, plans and backing for the contingency plan being 
drafted. 

Burundi, Eritrea  
Countries suffer from “extremely alarming” hunger 

Burundi and Eritrea are among three countries (together with Haiti) worldwide with 
“extremely alarming” Global Hunger Index (GHI) scores, according to the 2012 GHI 
published jointly by the International Food Policy Research Institute (IFPRI), Concern 
Worldwide and Welthungerhilfe. The Democratic Republic of the Congo and Somalia are 
not listed as “extremely alarming”, as might be expected, because insufficient data are 
available to calculate the countries’ GHI score. The 2012 GHI does not reflect the recent 
crisis in the Horn of Africa, owing to significant time lags in obtaining data from 
governments and international agencies. To reflect the multi-dimensional nature of 
hunger, the GHI combines three equally weighted indicators, namely undernourishment 
(the proportion of undernourished people as a percentage of the population); child 
underweight (the proportion of children under age 5 who have low weight for their age, 
reflecting wasting, stunted growth, or both); and child mortality (the death rate of children 
under age 5, partially reflecting the fatal synergy of inadequate caloric intake and 
unhealthy environments). 
 
The 2012 GHI report also focuses on possible solutions, particularly on the issue of how 
to ensure sustainable food security under conditions of water, land, and energy stress. It 
offers two visions of a future global food system – an unsustainable scenario in which 
current trends in resource use continue, and a sustainable scenario in which access to 

Amnesty documented 

cases of rape, summary 

killings, forced 

recruitment of civilians 

including children, 

looting and illegal 

taxation by different 

armed groups 

Planning for a worst-

case scenario of 

150,000 more refugees 

in Uganda 

DRC and Somalia not 

listed as “extremely 

alarming” because of 

insufficient data 

available 
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food, modern energy, and clean water improves significantly and ecosystem degradation 
is halted or reversed. 

Ethiopia 
Food security expected to improve countrywide as primary harvest starts 

An overall improvement in food security is expected across the country between October 
and December 2012, as the meher harvest – the major harvest in most areas – 
replenishes household food stocks and leads to a decline in staple food prices due to 
improved market supply, according to the World Food Programme. The kiremt (July to 
September) rains that support meher crops have been normal to above-normal in most 
areas, while the bega (October to January) season is expected to see normal to above-
normal rains for the most part, according to the latest forecast issued by the National 
Meteorological Agency (NMA). This will particularly benefit the southern and south-
eastern lowlands, which typically receive the deyr/hagaya rains during this period. 
Unseasonable rainfall in the central highlands will benefit late-planted crops, but may also 
have some negative impact on the harvest of mature crops.  

 

In Southern Nations Nationalities and Peoples Region (SNNPR), the good kiremt rains 
have been generally favourable for agricultural activities, reports FEWS NET, although 
erratic rainfall was received in some lowland areas in eastern SNNPR. Food security in 
the region has improved modestly with the increased access to green vegetables such as 
cabbage, haricot beans and green maize afforded by the delayed start of the belg harvest 
in August-September (normally June-July). While the price of many cereal (teff, wheat 
and barley) and root crops (potatoes and false banana) remains high, the price of maize 
declined slightly from August to September. Combined with the forthcoming meher 
harvest, food security conditions are expected to be stable through the end of the year, 
although poor and very-poor households that depend on agricultural day labour to fund 
food purchases will require continued assistance. Regional production is likely to be 
impacted by a significant reduction in the amount of meher crops planted in double-
cropping areas, however, due to the delay in belg harvesting. Moreover, FEWS NET 
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warns that the maize harvest is likely to be much below average due to the late start and 
erratic performance of the belg rains, low utilization of fertilizer and improved seeds and 
below-average area planted. 

In the eastern marginal meher-producing highlands of southern Tigray, eastern Amhara 
and central-eastern Oromia, where the belg harvest was below-normal, the meher 
harvest will similarly help to improve food security conditions through the end of the year. 
However, the early cessation of the kiremt rains in some parts of Amhara and Tigray is 
likely to reduce meher production significantly. 

In some parts of the pastoralist lowlands of southern and south-eastern Ethiopia, 
meanwhile, there have been reports of an early onset of the deyr (October-December) 
rains. Combined with the forecast for normal to above-normal rains throughout the 
season, this is likely to support continued recovery among agro-pastoralist and pastoralist 
communities through the end of 2012. Pasture replenished by the generally good 
gu/ganna (April to June) rains was sufficient to last through the dry season in most parts 
of southern Somali, Oromia and SNNP Regions, supported by heavy cloud coverage that 
moderated temperatures and reduced evapo-transpiration, meaning that pasture and 
water sources depleted more slowly than usual. The continued pasture and water 
shortages that have been reported in areas of central and southern Somali Region that 
received poor gu rains should be alleviated with the onset of the deyr. 

In the eastern lowlands of Afar and northern Somali Regions, the generally good June to 
September karan/karma rains have increased water and pasture availability in most 
areas. Livestock body conditions have improved, and good crop production has been 
seen in agro-pastoral areas of the regions. Staple food prices are stable in the areas, and 
there has been a slight increase in livestock prices in Afar, further improving pastoralist 
terms of trade. However, the cumulative impact of recurrent droughts will continue to 
impact communities’ recovery through the end of the year.  

Water shortages persist in areas hit by poor rainfall, conflict 

A total of 27 water trucks remain operational in chronically water-insecure parts of 
Ethiopia, including 12 in Somali Region, seven in Afar, six in Tigray, and two in Oromia. 
An estimated 50,000 people are benefiting from the water trucking. The two water trucks 
deployed in Oromia are operating in conflict-affected parts of the Moyale area. They are 
expected to continue operating for three weeks while efforts are ongoing to rehabilitate a 
borehole damaged during the fighting. Additional water responses are also required to 
assist the conflict-affected population in Moyale (both Oromia and Somali sides of the 
regional boundary). Ahead of the onset of the deyr rains in late October, critical water 
shortages also persist in parts of Afder, Doolo (formerly Warder), Korahe, Liben, Nogob 
(Fik) and Shebelle (Gode) zones of the Somali Region. The chronically drought-affected 
districts of Afder, Bidu, Elidar, Kori and Teru in Afar did not benefit from good rains and 
continue to require support. 

Hepatitis E preparedness enhanced in light of regional outbreak 

While there are reports of Hepatitis E virus (HEV) outbreaks in refugee camps in South 
Sudan and Kenya, UNHCR confirms no cases recorded in refugee camps in Ethiopia. 
Nevertheless, UNHCR, the Government’s refugee agency, ARRA, and partners including 
UNICEF, WHO and the Ministry of Health have developed an HEV response plan in case 
of any outbreak. Enhanced communicable disease monitoring activities are ongoing in all 
camps through the routine Integrated Disease Surveillance and Response (IDSR) 
system. The WASH sector is working to promote hygiene among refugee communities, 
and will start trainings on HEV case detection and case management. 

Meanwhile, a new all-weather airstrip in Dollo Ado (Somali Region) was inaugurated on 3 
October 2012. The new airstrip, built by WFP with US funding, will support improved 
access to Dollo Ado, where previous rainy seasons have brought air traffic to a halt. As of 
2 October, there are 169,617 Somali refugees in Dollo Ado, including 1,700 new arrivals 
in September. 
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Kenya 
Heightened insecurity cause for concern in light of 2013 General elections 

Isolated incidents of insecurity continued to be reported across the country. Four people 
were killed at a political rally in Kilifi, Coast Province on 4 October. Media reports indicate 
that five people have been killed in unclear circumstances in IDP settlements in Mt Elgon 
over the past month. In Wajir, the Kenya police, in collaboration with the local community, 
recovered a stock of ammunition. These recent incidents are a cause for concern in the 
light of the upcoming general elections scheduled for March 2013. During a visit to 
Nairobi, former UN Secretary-General, Kofi Annan considered the increased violence as 
a "cause of great concern", and called for increased security surveillance and 
implementation of agreed security sector reforms. 
 

Somalia  
Flooding affects tens of thousands in central Somalia 

An estimated 60,000 people have been affected by the combination of recent flooding 
and conflict in Beletweyn-Hiiraan district, central Somalia according to the International 
Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC). Floods were triggered by eight hours of heavy rain 
on 28 September, exacerbating an already fragile situation in the district, where conflict 
has undermined people’s livelihoods. According to local authorities, the floods displaced 
an estimated 17,850 households, and drowned 25 people and 2,071 animals. UNOCHA 
Somalia, WFP, UNICEF and UNHCR assessed the situation on 8 October. While the 
humanitarian situation is under control and interventions are ongoing, there is no 
minimum administrative structure to facilitate distributions, register beneficiaries and 
streamline interventions. Urgently required interventions are latrine construction, hygiene 
promotion, and rehabilitation of water sources. While ICRC are distributing emergency 
food rations, there is need to build long-term food stocks as local markets have been 
destroyed. All actors need to respect the coordination mechanism in place to streamline 
interventions and effectively meet the needs of the population.  
 

Thousands more could be hit by flooding before expected El Niño boost 

The El Niño weather phenomenon is forecast to be ‘mild to moderate’, resulting in 
average or above average Deyr rains between now and December, according to the 
Somali Water and Land Information Management (SWALIM) unit. While the rains are 
expected to have a positive impact on the Deyr harvest, the riverine areas along the Juba 
and Shabelle Rivers are likely to experience more flooding than in normal years. 
According to SWALIM, an estimated 900,000 people living along the two rivers could be 
affected. By late September, the Shabelle River levels had already risen to the brink of 
the flood level due to rains in the Ethiopian highlands which feed the river. Traditionally, 
floods along the two rivers are exacerbated by neglected river breakages created during 
the dry seasons for irrigation. SWALIM has called for these to be closed immediately to 
avoid unnecessary flooding and asked organizations to provide sandbags to riverine 
communities for this purpose. Those living along the rivers are urged to use existing 
canals to divert the rising waters. The above-average rains also threaten to damage 
crops, delay the harvest (normally reaped in January) and cause disease outbreaks. 
OCHA Somalia has helped to develop contingency plans to address the situation, but 
further funding is needed. At present, funds to prepare for the flooding and respond to the 
most devastating consequences are insufficient, especially given the large number of 
people who might be affected. In the meantime, SWALIM is working to alert communities 
about the possible flooding and ways to mitigate the most negative consequences of the 
El Niño rains. 
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Confirmed cholera in three districts in Lower Juba 

Between 5 and 21 September, 180 cases of suspected cholera were recorded in Lower 
Juba region, resulting in 18 deaths. Most affected is Hosingo village, Badhaadhe district 
where 93 suspected cases and 11 deaths were reported between 5 and 16 September. 
Health Cluster partners dispatched medical supplies and staff to respond to the situation. 
With conflict and consequent displacement ongoing and with the onset of the short rains, 
the risk of sporadic cholera outbreaks in southern regions will remain high. Acute watery 
diarrhea (AWD)/cholera is endemic in Somalia with well-defined seasonal transmission 
and sporadic outbreaks occurring all year round.  
 

Oxfam warns Somalia’s food crisis likely to worsen in coming months  
 
A new survey across 40 regions of Somalia has found that water and food shortages are 
at critical levels and likely to deteriorate in parts of the country over the coming months, 
risking a prolonged humanitarian crisis well into next year. The situation in the south of 
Somalia – particularly in Gedo, Lower Juba and Bakool regions – remains critical with 
alarming malnutrition figures. A poor harvest, depleted incomes and high food prices are 
forcing people across the country to rely increasingly on aid and leaving them vulnerable 
to a growing threat from preventable diseases. Oxfam says long-term support and 
engagement to tackle the systemic problems which turn recurrent droughts into 
humanitarian emergencies is essential. While the security situation across most of 
Somalia remains fluid and resolving the chronic conflict is key, investment in better water 
management, road rehabilitation and increased agricultural planning is essential to help 
people cope better with food and water crises. 

South Sudan/Sudan  
Massive flooding to affect food security and livelihoods 

Humanitarian organizations continued efforts to respond to the needs of some 260,000 
people affected by flooding across South Sudan’s 10 states, with significant lifesaving 
interventions reaching most of the affected communities. In Jonglei State, where the most 
severe flooding occurred with over 201,000 people affected, emergency interventions 
including food, household items and shelter materials have reached the most vulnerable 
people in areas that are accessible. However, poor road conditions and insecurity have 
restricted assessments being carried out and aid delivery in Pibor County. Of the 
country's 79 counties, 43 have been affected by flooding between June and September. 
 
Seasonal flooding will have a significant effect on the performance of crops and livestock 
production this year, as well as negatively impacting food security, according to FAO. 
Crops at various stages of harvest have been affected, which will lead to reduced crop 
yield, lowering cereal availability and raising food prices. There has also been a 
noticeable increase in reports of livestock disease outbreaks and mortality from diseases, 
such as Black Quarter, Hemorrhagic Septicemia and Anthrax. If current flood levels 
continue, FAO reports an increased risk that some areas could experience Rift Valley 
Fever.  

 
FAO predicts that the food security situation may not improve as was expected because 
of the flooding, due to damage to new harvests and the impact on cereal availability. With 
poor production expected, the market price of cereal may start rising earlier than 
anticipated. Transport of commodities and services is also likely to be greatly affected by 
restricted access to areas inaccessible by heavy rains. This will impact both the transport 
of humanitarian assistance, economic activities of affected households, and the 
commercial movement of goods and services. 
 

Hepatitis E monitoring continues in refugee camps  
 
Aid organizations in Upper Nile State continued to monitor for new cases of Hepatitis E, 
which broke out in three refugee camps in Maban County in September, namely 
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Gendrassa, Jamam and Yusuf Batil. Four cases have been confirmed in the host 
community. In addition, two suspected cases have been reported in Doro settlement and 
are undergoing investigation. Health partners in Maban continued to carry out community 
sensitization, active case identification and hygiene promotion in order to contain the 
outbreak. A total of 791 cases of acute jaundice syndrome, some of which have been 
confirmed as Hepatitis E, have been identified across the three camps as of 3 October. 
Hepatitis E has caused the death of 22 people so far, according to UNHCR. The average 
age of people diagnosed is 25 years, and close to 60 per cent of those infected are 
female. 

 
Breakthrough agreements reached on oil, trade and security  
 
Agreements were reached between the Presidents of South Sudan and Sudan on 27 
September in Addis Ababa, on oil, trade and security, after days of closed-door AU-
mediated talks. The demilitarization of the border area paves the way for trade to resume 
between South Sudan and Sudan, and is likely to improve food security and lower prices, 
especially in border areas. The resumption of oil production will kick-start South Sudan’s 
struggling economy, and strengthen people’s purchasing power. The UN Secretary-
General hailed the agreements, saying that they provided vital elements in building a 
strong foundation for a stable and prosperous future between the two countries. The UN 
Security Council called for the full implementation of the agreements, and for further 
agreements to be reached on unresolved issues including the status of Abyei and at least 
five other disputed areas. 
 
[For more on the humanitarian situation in South Sudan, go to 
http://www.unocha.org/south-sudan/; for Sudan, go to http://unocha.org/sudan/] 

 

IN BRIEF 
Mass measles campaign planned in Kenya   

Following an outbreak of measles in several areas of the country, the Kenya Government 
in collaboration with health partners is scheduled to conduct a measles vaccination 
campaign from 3-7 November, targeting six million children across the country.  As of 25 
September, there were 767 reported cases of measles compared to 665 cases in 2011. 
At least 32 children under age 5 have died since the outbreak in January, according to 
WHO.  

 

Kenya approves law on Internally Displaced Persons (IDPs) 

On 4 October, the Kenya Parliament passed the Prevention, Protection and Assistance to 
Internally Displaced Persons and Affected Communities Bill, 2012 (IDP Bill). The Bill 
provides for a rights-based response to internal displacement and imposes an obligation 
on everyone involved in the protection and assistance to IDPs to act in accordance with 
the Great Lakes Protocol and Guiding Principles on Internal Displacement. Drawing from 
the 2007 post-election violence, the Bill that now awaits Presidential assent stipulates 
measures to be taken in situations of internal displacement.  

 

Ebola outbreak ends in Uganda; CERF gives $750,000 to help DRC  

On 4 October, the Uganda Ministry of Health officially declared an end to the Ebola 
Haemorrhagic Fever (EHF) outbreak in Kibaale district, during which a total of 24 
probable and confirmed cases were recorded, of which 11 were laboratory confirmed by 
the Uganda Virus Research Institute (UVRI) in Entebbe. A total of 17 deaths were 
reported. Meanwhile, the Ebola outbreak in Isiro and Viadana health zones in Province 
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For further information, please contact OCHA Eastern Africa: 

 

Gabriella Waaijman, Deputy Head of Office,  waaijman@un.org, Tel. (+254) 732600012 

Matthew Conway, Public Information Officer,  conwaym@un.org, Tel. (+254) 732500010 

Truphosa Anjichi-Kodumbe, Humanitarian Reporting Officer, anjichi@un.org, Tel. (+254) 732600018 

 

OCHA humanitarian bulletins are available at www.unocha.org | www.reliefweb.int 

 
 

Orientale of the DRC is ongoing. As of 7 October, 49 cases (31 laboratory confirmed, 18 
probable) had been reported. Of these, 24 have been fatal (10 confirmed, 14 probable), 
according to the World Health Organization (WHO). The Ministry of Health (MoH) 
continues to work with partners, under the National Task Force, to identify all possible 
chains of transmission of the illness and ensure that appropriate measures are taken to 
interrupt transmission and stop the outbreak. The United Nations Central Emergency 
Response Fund (CERF) has provided nearly US$750,000 to UN agencies to help boost 
Government efforts to respond to the outbreak. 
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